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ITEM 3 

CARE CONTRACTING COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON WEDNESDAY 15TH MARCH 2017
AT 9:00AM
IN ATHENA BUILDING, GRIMSBY
	PRESENT:
	Helen Kenyon, Deputy Chief Executive (Chair) 
Anne Hames, CCG Community Forum Representative  
Eddie McCabe, Assistant Director of Contracting and Performance
Dr Bamgbala, GP representative 

Brett Brown, Contract Manager

Mark Webb, CCG Chair 

Bev Compton, Director of Adult Services
Laura Whitton, Interim Chief Finance Officer
Caroline Reed, PA to Executive Office (Notes) 

	
	

	APOLOGIES: 
	Christine Jackson, Head of Case Management Performance & Finance, focus
Dr Wilson, GP representative

Cllr Hyldon-King, Portfolio Holder Health and Wellbeing (In Attendance only)

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Lisa Hilder, Assistant Director for Strategic Planning (in attendance for Item 6)
Bruce Bradshaw, Mental Capacity Act Strategic Lead (in attendance for Item 7.2


	ITEM
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Apologies 
	

	
	Noted as above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest
	

	
	No declarations of interest were raised.  
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Notes of the Previous Meeting – 11.01.2017
	

	
	The notes of the previous meeting held on 11th January were agreed as an accurate record.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Matters Arising from Previous Notes – 11.01.2017
	

	
	The updated Matters Arising document was noted.  
Item 12 – H Kenyon confirmed that the Domiciliary care pilot was discussed at the January Partnership Board meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	4.1
	Updated CCC Terms of Reference

	

	
	The updated Terms of Reference were circulated for information.   
	

	
	
	

	4.2
	Ophthalmology Update - Review of Records by Primary Care
	

	
	H Kenyon advised that New Medica will be commencing on patch on 10th April once sign off for the premises has been received from CQC.  A lot of validation work is underway and the CCG is assisting Primary Care with this.  
Work continued to be undertaken across the STP on Ophthalmology to determine if an improved model could be delivered by the providers working together, the output of this work should be completed in May.  The CCG have been clear as part of this work that there is not only an improvement plan, but that the providers have actually started work to implement, to demonstrate commitment.  The CCG will recommend going out to procurement.  
E McCabe queried the notice regarding the ophthalmology contract.  E McCabe to check whether notice was given 18 months ago.
	E McCabe

	
	
	

	5.
	Residential and Home Care Update
	

	
	
	

	5.1
	Residential and Home Care Summary

	

	
	A summary was circulated for consideration.  B Brown provided an update:
Residential Care
· There are currently no care homes or home care providers under suspension.

· The Quality Framework (QF) process has been completed.  Appeals meetings have been held and the outcomes will be assessed once Providers have submitted their evidence.   8 or 9 homes have not achieved the bronze standard; individual meetings will be held depending on the outcome of the appeals.  Notices of Improvement (NOI) need to be revisited as the QF visits took place in May 2016. Care homes will be asked to provide evidence of progress made since May; if sufficient progress can be evidenced the NOI will not be issued.  The Committee raised concerns around the delay in the QF process.  B Brown advised that this is being addressed as part of the new residential care home contract (to be discussed in Item 7).
· Kensington Care Home, Immingham – the May QF visit identified 20 areas not being met and the home was issued with a NOI.  The CQC assessed the home in December 2016 with a good overall rating. The CCG undertook a review of the NOI in February; 10 areas were evidenced as being met. The Committee queried the discrepancy between the CQC assessment and the QF rating.  B Brown advised that CQC assessments focus more on the delivery of care and care planning rather than the processes, infrastructure etc. Timing is also a factor; the QF visit took place in May and some improvements (requested and supported by the CCG) had been made by the December CQC visit. It was agreed that this issue needs to be addressed as part of the new contract/framework.  Concerns were raised that delivery of care is being assessed as good when training, processes and infrastructure are not in place.  It was agreed that the relationships with the CQC need to be reinforced, eg, quarterly meetings with Angela Tew to be reinstated.   
· Welholme Road – there is an on-going safeguarding issue with police involvement. The Manager has been suspended and two senior staff are covering the role.  Contracts officer will be working with Directors in order to resolve the issues.

· Orchard Care Ltd – have purchased Leyton Care homes (Cambridge Park and Eaton Court).  An investment programme is in place and improvements are occurring. Regular contract monitoring is taking place.
· Ravendale Hall and Church View - both homes have obtained a nursing registration from CQC. Meetings are taking place around funding for the nursing training.  
· Lindsay Hall and Glynn Thomas House - contract accreditation visits are arranged for March 2017. Lindsay Hall is expected to meet the required standards. The Committee raised concerns regarding potential negative press if Lindsay Hall need to move residents who can no longer self-fund (there would be an additional cost to the public purse of £8000 per year per resident).  Lindsay House are advising residents and families of this possibility.  
· Bradley House - the CQC carried out an inspection with some positive feedback.  The report has not yet been published.
Domiciliary Care
· LQRS/Hales Transfer – the transfer took place on 27th February with no significant issues.  Portal concerns have decreased significantly.
· Willow Home Care – a meeting took place in November 2016 following an increase in portal concerns. The main themes related to missed calls, inconsistent carers, missed medications etc.  A contract monitoring visit took place in February and Willow submitted an action plan.  A meeting will take place on 22 March with Bev Compton, Brett Brown and Willow Managers to look at progress against the action plan.  Portal concerns have declined slightly and are being monitored. The Committee proposed that customer care training might be required for staff.  A report to be brought to the next meeting providing feedback from the 22 March meeting and an update on progress.   
	Agenda

	
	
	

	5.2
	Domiciliary Care Remodel of Care Delivery Update
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration.  B Brown provided a summary:
· At the January meeting, the Committee requested further information on what was not working with the existing model.  The report details the main areas as:  capacity, responsiveness to changing needs, funding and charging limitations, recruitment and retention, viability of providers, hospital discharges and non-contract providers (who are charging more for care packages).  The new model aims to address these issues and provide increased flexibility.  
· The 3 month pilot will commence on 27 March in Humberston with HICA.  An open evening was held on 9 March; five families attended and feedback was positive. B Brown is meeting a carer on 15 March who has objected to the visit change time.  HICA has met with all service users in Humberston and provided feedback sheets; there will be an evaluation of the service before and after the pilot.  The App which will demonstrate what services are provided at each visit will go live on 27 March.  
· There has been no change to payments at this stage.  Consideration is being given to charge systems for the future, ie, care/support/just checking etc.

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Is the CCG engaging with the non-contract Providers around the pilot/potential future changes? B Brown acknowledged the need to engage with the non-contract providers during the process.  

· It is important to be clear around why service users/carers are objecting to the changes.  Clear communication is needed to explain the rationale for the changes, eg, carer is spending long periods of time travelling between visits etc.  
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Social Prescribing Update 
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Lisa Hilder provided a summary:
· Further work has taken place on developing the financial model and progressing negotiations with the Social Investor Bridges Ventures.
· Further negotiations have taken place on the proposed nature of the Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) which will contract directly with the providers. It is proposed that the SPV will be a company limited by shares whose Board will consist of two Directors delegated from the CCG (Lisa Hilder and Eddie McCabe), two Directors delegated from Bridges Ventures and an independent chair; the proposal for independent chair is Sandra King (instrumental in setting up the Ways to Wellness initiative in Newcastle and helped NELCCG develop the Big Lottery Fund proposal in 2016). 

· Legal advice has confirmed that the CCG has the relevant powers in order to enter into this agreement. 

· It is proposed that the initial SPV arrangement is undertaken for a period of two years whilst the model is deployed and evaluated. Bridges Ventures propose to invest £400 000 to support deployment and delivery for the first two years. B Brown is drafting an agreement between Bridges Ventures and the CCG.  
· Final approval by the Big Lottery Fund (BLF) will take place at their panel at the end of May.  BLF has indicated that it is willing to increase the amount of money it will allocate to the CCG to support this work. The current proposal is to increase the grant intervention to £994 927 over five years which will further reduce any financial risk for both the CCG and the Social Investor.
· Procurement structure – the SPV will contract directly with the Tier 1 and Tier 2 providers.  The SPV will not be a public body and is therefore not bound by the usual rules and regulations for procurement.

· Tier 1 – a standard tender approach is proposed. 

· Tier 2 - it is proposed to establish an approved/provider list to allow flexibility.  Providers will be required to demonstrate that they can meet delivery, outcomes and objectives against a specification.  
· The CCG plans to move to procurement once final arrangements regarding the SPV are in place and the BLF allocation has been finalised (June/July) with a view to launching the service in September.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Does the potential increase in BLF funding increase our risk?  L Hilder confirmed that the repayment figure is capped at the same figure as previously, so there is no increased financial risk.  

· Clarification sought around the legal responsibility and governance of the SPV and its finances.  L Hilder confirmed that the Directors of the SPV are held legally responsible for the company.  The funds are released once outcomes start to be achieved.  The Committee agreed that a decision is required around expectations of and reporting arrangements for the SPV.  It was agreed that the SPV should report to this Committee until final sign off.  
· Has there been engagement with potential service users?  L Hilder confirmed that engagement work has been carried out and built into the application.  

The Committee noted the progress achieved and agreed to delegate authority to Helen Kenyon and Lisa Hilder to continue to progress the work to completion, subject to relevant due diligence.
	

	
	
	

	7. 
	Contract Update
	

	
	
	

	7.1
	Schedule of all contracts for 2017/18 
	

	
	E McCabe provided a verbal update on the CCG contract database:

· There are 300 individual Adult Social Care and Healthcare contracts listed on the database; details include: date of award, length of contract, how it was awarded etc.
· Conflicts of Interest details are required.  It has been agreed that a reference to the relevant meeting minutes detailing the CoI will be provided.  
· CQC inspection details to be added. 

The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Estimated annual spend to be amended to Contract Value.

· Question around “locally agreed tariff” for one contract with no cost details.   It was agreed that all prices will be extracted to a new document and a link provided to the document.  

· It was noted that NELC upload a document to their internet on a monthly basis detailing all spend exceeding £500; it was queried whether the CCG did this and whether it would impact on the information provided in the database.   L Whitton advised that the CCG also does this, and should not impact on this database.   
	E McCabe
E McCabe

	
	
	

	7.2
	Development of new residential care home contract
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration. Bruce Bradshaw provided an update:

· The CCG is looking to update its contractual relationship with residential care homes in order to set out a clear direction of commissioning for the next 5 years. The draft Long Term Care (LTC) specification has been developed (attached to the report).  This will form part of the contract and revise the Quality Framework (QF) that sits alongside it.

· Since the Care Act 2014 there have been significant changes to requirements for providers/commissioners.  As a result, only those homes that achieved the gold or silver standard via the NELCCG QF would be Care Act compliant, therefore work was required to bring the framework in line with the Act. Various working groups have fed into this process and the specification has been shared with providers (both electronically and at the LTC forum) and is now ready to be tested.  

· It is proposed that the QF will move to a single level award, similar to the CQUINs process and monitoring will be against agreed outcomes. The QF would work broadly on 5 key quality areas, with 4 areas agreed and the fifth to be identified by providers (specific outcomes that they would like to achieve).   Funding could be withheld as appropriate.  The revised QF would not come into effect until April 2018 as it requires the Support to Care Homes project to be operational.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· The specification has been expanded significantly. How will we ensure that it is being achieved and what are the consequences for non-compliance?  B Brown advised that monitoring will continue via the Contract Officer visits but that two elements of self-reporting will also be developed.  Data will then be triangulated.  A variation of the standard NHS contract will also be used, eg, NOI will be included (the standard contract does not cover NOI).  

· Concerns around the size of the specification and the level of detail provided. Some elements should possibly sit within the contract. It was proposed that the document be used in the interim until an edited version focusing on the service element is available aligned with the standard NHS contract.  
· Has there been engagement with service users and their families regarding the changing QF?  B Brown advised that carers and families were consulted on the initial consultation but that this hasn’t taken place on this occasion.   It was agreed that care homes be asked to use their forums/networks to consult with service users.  

· Clinical involvement is also required as part of the engagement process.  It was agreed that the draft spec etc needs to go to CoM.  B Bradshaw advised that the Clinical lead has seen the spec and it is on the agenda for the next Triangle meeting.  
· Concerns/disappointment around moving away from the Gold/Silver/Bronze standards which the public have used as a quality assurance guide.  Concerns that this change could be premature and could potentially undo a lot of good work.  B Bradshaw and B Brown advised that the awards will continue for another year and that wider engagement will be carried out during the handover period. 
· A lot of complaints are linked to basic customer service. It was proposed that customer service training be included as part of the required package of staff training. B Bradshaw agreed to feed that back. It was agreed that the principles of the service specification (person centred with care and compassion at the forefront of the service) be added as section one of the document.
· B Bradshaw to update the document to reflect the comments provided by the Committee.  The specification will then be circulated as a working draft.  
· The Committee will then receive an update in October/November (feedback on compliance and any issues experienced by homes) with the formal specification and QF.
	B Bradshaw

B Bradshaw
Forward agenda 

	
	
	

	8.
	Update From Sub Committee -  Risk & Quality Panel (6 Monthly)
	

	
	An update report was circulated for information.  
B Compton advised that the recent training session with Belinda Schwer around Principles of Consistent, Pragmatic and Ethical Decision Making emphasised the need to evidence the rationale for decisions and to be very clear in the recording of decisions. B Compton will shadow some Risk and Quality Panel meetings in order to ensure consistency on the judgments being arrived at.  
The Committee is not satisfied that the report provides assurance on the activities undertaken by the panel.  An update to be provided to the next meeting.   
	Agenda

	
	
	

	9.
	Virtual Agreements
	

	
	Domiciliary Care – Change of Provision for Immingham – was circulated to the Committee on 13/2 for information only.
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Items for Escalation from Delivery Assurance/ Items for Escalation to the Board
	

	
	There were no items identified.  
	

	
	
	

	11.
	AOB
	

	
	There were no items of any other business raised.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and Time of Next Meeting:

Wednesday 17th May, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 3 

Virtual Meetings to be scheduled on an ad-hoc basis
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